Carver Public Schools

Carver, Massachusetts

School Committee Meeting

Monday, November 9, 2009
Minutes

Committee Members Present:



Mary Kaminski

Paula Kibbe

E. Kay Spencer

Al Spicer
Barry Struski


School Administration Present:
Elizabeth Sorrell, Superintendent


Patrick Meagher, Chief Operations & Financial Officer

Laura Tilton, Director of Curriculum, Instruction & Technology
_______________________________________________________________________
Barry Struski opened the meeting to the public at 7:00 p.m.
I. Comments from General Public:  Paul Johnson addressed the committee and urged them to reconsider pushing to revote the school project.  There was considerable discussion regarding respecting the vote.  He also discussed his concerns about the use of the connect-ed system.  There were questions regarding the Ben Ellis School.  The superintendent answered that the Ben Ellis School was not a factor in determining the need for a renovation/new school in Carver because the Ben Ellis only has two classrooms.  There was also a question about MSBA reimbursement for repairs.  The superintendent responded the feasibility study had already been accepted by MSBA after considerable review by the committee.  The projected total cost of the B3 option was discussed.  The current 41 million dollar projection is based on a per square foot cost of 130,000 square feet.  Mary Kaminski thanked Mr. Johnson for contacting each school committee member in a thoughtful and respectful manner.  
II. Comments from EAPC: Connie Koffman noted the EAPC continues to be in full and total support of the School Building Project.  As a teacher in the Elementary School, she noted from a personal perspective, sometimes the public is shielded from what really is in that the teachers and staff work very hard to make the learning environment the best it can be from what building resources are available but there are things cosmetic touches cannot change.
III. Update by Student Advisory & Captains Council: Dan Froehlich and Gabby Guimaraes from Student Council reported monthly activities.  Cookie Dough Fundraiser and Apple Pie Social were very successful.  Approximately $1800 was raised from cookie dough sales for student council and over 75 guests were served with 36 home-made apple pies.  Senior class homecoming event was 11/6 and over 300 tickets were sold.  Junior class is conducting their fundraising calendar event and organizing their 4th annual craft fair on 11/14/09.  Sophomores selling Yankee candles and freshmen sold refreshments at homecoming dance.
Ally Thatcher, reported for the Captains Council and gave a full wrap up on fall sports.  
III. Approval of Minutes:  A motion to accept September 14, 2009 regular meeting minutes was made by Kay Spencer and second by Paula Kibbe.  Al Spicer and Mary Kaminski abstained.  Approved.   A motion to accept October 19, 2009 meeting minutes was made by Mary Kaminski and second by Paula Kibbe.  Kay Spencer and Barry Struski abstained.  Approved.
IV.   Communications:
A. State Ethics Law - On July 1, 2009, Gov. Patrick signed into law Chapter 28 of the Acts of 2009 making changes to the state’s conflict of interest law and the State Ethics Commission’s enabling act.  As a result, every municipal employee is required to sign written acknowledgement that he/she has been provided with a summary of the bill and must take an on-line training program. After the employee finishes the training, they will need to print out a certificate of completion. Initially, December 28, 2009 was the target to receive the information. Many communities wrote to our legislators (Kay Spencer wrote on behalf of our school committee) to extend the December 2009 deadline.  The training will need to be completed by April 2, 2010.  Our town clerk will be in charge of this effort. 
B. News Articles – several Carver Reporter articles were reproduced and shared with committee regarding Building Committee and town election for school and septic projects. 
VI.   Reports from the Superintendent:    
A. Personnel Updates -  The following were shared with the committee:  
Resignations:  Madeleine Pompeii, Lunchroom Monitor

Dorothy Milligan, Speech/Language Pathologist

Retirement:  Wendy Matheson, MHS English Teacher (as of 1/29/2010)
Hired:  Yvonne Higgins, CES teacher (replaced Mary Ellen Casey)
            Suzanne Golden, Speech/Lang. Pathologist (replaced Dorothy Milligan)

           Joseph Ryan, Lunchroom Monitor (replaced Madeleine Pompeii)

                   Catherine Laliberte, Special Ed Paraprofessional (new position)   
B. 
Achievement Reports: The superintendent recognized the hard work of the high school ELA and middle school math teachers for the improvement in MCAS scores. It was noted the 10th grade has the highest level of achievement in MCAS scores in Carver’s history
Scott Knief, CMHS Principal, presented an overview of the AP and SAT scores.  A summary of the SAT score report from the College Board highlighted statistically significant changes over the past 5 years. Carver scores were shown compared to both regional and national ratings. This year Carver’s score was above Massachusetts state average. The SAT best possible score is 2400 which is comprised of a perfect 800 score each in English Language Arts, Writing and Math.  The preparation for SAT has been embedded into the daily curriculum for high school students.  
Regarding AP scores, Carver currently offers nine advanced placement (AP) courses.  The scoring of these exams range from 1 to 5.  Mr. Knief presented the results of these exams over a seven year period as they relate globally.  Students can earn college credit by scoring from a 3 to 5 on the exam.  
Laura Tilton presented an overview of the new Growth Model adopted by the Mass. Department of Elementary & Secondary Education for MCAS score reporting.  This model is SGP – student growth percentile showing performance as achievement plus growth.  The superintendent asked the school committee to consider ideas of the best way to get data to parents, which pieces are the most important and how to report it to parents.  

C. Carver Cable Access T.V. – Ron Clarke and Lisa Roe from CCAT Board of Directors were in attendance and addressed the committee regarding their relationship with the school community.  In addition to Ron and Lisa, Patrick Meagher and Tony Rota from the school department are on the board and there is presently one vacancy.  The pubic is encouraged to apply for the opening.  The studio started about 10 years ago and the primary function is programming access fro the community.  There are currently two stations, Channel 13 (local public) and Channel 14 (educational).  
V. MSBA Meeting Report:  The meeting for 11/6/09 was postponed by MSBA and has been rescheduled to 11/10/09.  
VI. Septic System:  Patrick Meagher, COFO, gave an overview of the septic system monitoring and the actions steps we are taking.  A Title IV inspections shows the system is in “technical failure” but is working and not backing up into the schools.  The School Department is working closely with Art Borden and Rob Tinkham of the Carver Board of Health on this project.  We are in the design phase.  Ten quotes have been received.  Process includes obtaining money for the design service; approval of Board of Health; quote/bids for installation.  Mr. Meagher recommended to the committee to procure the services of JC Engineering, Inc. of East Wareham, MA for the cost of $5850 for the design phase of the septic system upgrade plan.  The school committee was unanimous in their approval to proceed with the design phase.
VII. Recommendations from the Superintendent
A.    Amgen Grant – Al Spicer made a motion to accept a $5,000 grant received through an award made to Shari Fedorowicz, Science Department Chair in May 2009.  Mary Kaminski second the motion.  All in favor to accept the grant.
VIII.      Reports from the School Committee:  Paula Kibbe encouraged students and parents to participate in the Destination Imagination program.  The program is offered through the school district for children of all ages.  More team members are needed.
Kay Spencer reported the school committee is investigating whether or not to operate their own website independent of their link on the school web pages. Legal issues such as the status of public records are being checked with the attorney. 
Kay asked the committee if they wished to publish a letter from the entire committee in support of the School Building Project.  A special committee meeting date will be set to discuss the contents of the article to be submitted to newspapers.

IX. Executive Session:  None. 

Paula Kibbe made a motion to adjourn, Kay Spencer second. Meeting closed at 9:42 p.m. 
Next regular meeting: December 14, 2009
Respectfully submitted:  
Annmarie G. Metrano, Recording Secretary

Approved by Committee – December 14, 2009
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